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 Berkeley City College

College Roundtable for Planning and Budgeting

MINUTES

Monday, May 6, 2019

Present:
Kelly Pernell, Jeejun Bertuso, Martin De Mucha Flores, Natalia Fedorova, Sam Gillette, Kuni Hay, Jennifer Lenahan, Kelly M. Pernell, Cynthia Reese, Stacey Shears, Shirley Slaughter, Rowena Tomaneng, Alejandria Tomas, Charlotte Lee
Co-Chairs: 
Rowena Tomaneng, College President and Kelly Pernell, Academic Senate President 
	AGENDA AND DISCUSSION ITEMS

	1. Review Agenda

	Co-Chair Tomaneng called the meeting to order and attendees were requested to review the agenda.

Motion:  Martin De Mucha Flores moved to accept the agenda as is.
Second by:  Sam Gillette
All in favor
Opposed: None

Abstentions: None

Meeting agenda approved.


	2. Review Minutes from 4-22-2019

	Co-Chair Pernell requested that attendees review the April 22nd meeting minutes. She requested a motion to approve the minutes.
Motion:  Alejandria Tomas moved to approve the minutes.

Second by:  Martin De Mucha Flores
All in favor with one abstention
Opposed: None

Abstention:  Felicia Bridges
Meeting minutes approved.


	3. Guided Pathways Self-Assessment & Progress Update (final draft)

	Leaders: Kuni Hay and Stacey Shears
Document:  BCC CCRC_SOAA_CCC_March2019 (003). 4-30-19
President Tomaneng turned the discussion over to VPI Hay and VPSS Shears to provide an update on the final draft of the Guided Pathways Self-Assessment and Progress Update that was submitted to meet last week’s deadline.
· VPSS Shears reported that they were able to receive feedback from the different shared governance groups; Academic Senate, Classified Senate, Integrated Planning Committee (IPC), Associated Students of Berkeley City College (ASBCC), and Programmatic and Instructional Effectiveness (PIE) Committee.

· They met with the Guided Pathways design team and talked broadly about their workgroups.

· Additional feedback was received, in writing, from the design team members, specifically on the verbiage and scale selections.

· In some cases they did not receive a lot of responses to the broadly distributed surveys. 

· VPSS Shears reported that they received nine responses received from two communications that were sent out.

· They were, however, able to hear from each of the workgroups, receiving substantial feedback that was incorporated in the document.
· Out of the four, there are three active work groups as they are still forming “Prep” or “Getting Ready”.

· There is a lot that we are doing with piloting some of the high school programs.
· Dean Francisco Gamez provided feedback on better scale selections, particularly around Career Education.

· Catherine Nichols and Lisa Cook provided additional feedback to make sure that we are really speaking honestly about where we are at as a college, more globally.

· VPI Hay added that the GP update was submitted on April 30th. 
· President Tomaneng presented a very positive update to GP work adding that at her cabinet meeting this morning VCAA Brown let them know that they are already at the Board approval stage for the College and Career Access Pathways (CCAP) agreements for dual enrollment with Oakland Unified School District (OUSD).

· Per the legislation they have to go to each Board twice.

· They are going to the Peralta Board starting at the end of May and then the first June meeting; This is the same process with the OUSD School Board.
· The template will be the template to be used for other USD partnerships. We will be moving forward on our CCAP Agreement/MOUs with Berkeley Unified, Emeryville Unified and Albany Unified and also with any Charter Schools that we are connecting with. 

· She reported that she has also put Martin De Mucha Flores, Associate Dean, Educational Services, in touch with schools with the Richmond Promise.

· Everyone is very excited about the movement.

· This will help us implement Guided Pathways work and also increase our enrollment.
· With no additional questions or comments, President Tomaneng added that we look forward to more updates from the GP design team in the future. 



	4. PCCD Fiscal Reduction Update

	Leader: Rowena Tomaneng
Documents: BCCFY20 Budget Reductions and PBC Resolutions 20190423 for PGC
General Information

Acting Chancellor White has made a decision around the recommendations made from the Planning and Budgeting Council Committee (PBC) to the Participatory Governance Council (PGC) for the District.

· Maintain the 4.5M or actual cuts of $4,480,983, where the District took those cuts through vacancies in Summer 2018.

· For now she has also accepted the PGC’s recommendation that we do not include a 2% additional contingency, maintaining the 10% reserve that we have in our new Board Policy.

· The result of that is that the amount to decrease across the District has not increased. 

· If she had taken and accepted an additional 2%, the amount of the reductions that would hit the District and the colleges would be higher.
· What she has accepted as well is a $1M reduction in General Fund 1 budgets for the entire district.

· From the recommendation of the Finance Office for the next fiscal year (2019-2020), the District Office has agreed to take a $500K reduction of that $1M. What is remaining is:
· College of Alameda - $92K+ target

· Berkeley City College - $110K+ target

· Laney College - $189K+ target
· Merritt College - $107K+ target

· After today we would have all given the reduction and meeting the target.  The District is also going to be making the decision on how they are going to cut the $500K.

· President Tomaneng added that reducing the General Fund 1 budget is painful as they do not have a lot of flexibility but, as Senior Staff they don’t want to touch people, even with this lower amount. This is why they have focused on reducing with the $110K in the discretionary budget for General Fund 1.

Business Services

Director Slaughter reported that their budget was reduced by $15K.  With respect to the reductions, she noted that this is their first look before sending it to the District.  They want to review it again before sending it out today.
· In looking at her Clerical Hourly reduction she noted that she is not clear how that will impact Substitute Custodians which fall under this category.  She has reached out to Human Resources regarding this.

· A large portion of the Business Services budget primarily consists of parking and all of the college utilities; operational expenses that they cannot reduce or ignore.

· Interim Director, Student Activities & Campus Life, Alejandria Tomas reminded Director Slaughter that they could use campus fee for custodial.

· It was noted by Director Slaughter that for the Student Center they can’t automatically use those funds. It has to go through the AS and they must give approval. 

· In the last couple of years they have not approved use of those funds.

Q. Can we generate more funds by renting the auditorium?

Response: We do rent the auditorium.

Q. Is there room to increase the rental? Can we look at other ways to increase facilities rental?

Response: They are always looking for opportunities to lease our facilities.

Comment: People struggle to find a place to rent in Berkeley and Berkeley City College is not considered; they don’t always think about it. They know about Laney even though it is not convenient for them. They don’t know about BCC. 
Response: President Tomaneng added that we can make it available. She receives a lot of the queries from the Berkeley community organizations.

· One limitation that we have is that it doesn’t hold as many people as they are looking for in regards to their event, and this is why they will go to Laney.

· We have been actively adding other rentals.

· In the past she has offset and provided discounts with some of our community partners to give us visibility but, since we have reductions in our discretionary she will have to tell the partners for next year that we are going to have to charge them full price.
· We can advertise it through the Downtown Berkeley Association.

· A lot of community organizations do call us and want to use the facility at no charge because they are located in Berkeley.

Student Services
VPSS Shears reported on the $50K reductions in Student Services.
· In the “Graduation” cost center they realized they had funds in other funds (Fund 7 and ASBCC funds) so they found some savings there and are safe with the $5K reduction.

· There were monies transferred from another part of the VPSS budget to Enrollment Services and for now they have cut some of the funds targeted for supplies and also from Miscellaneous, which had not been used this year.
As there is a major enrollment decline, President Tomaneng explained the cuts in Enrollment Services.

· One thing that we are going to be doing is a half day Strategic Planning Retreat.

· If you notice, it is very specific to the College Roundtable for Planning and Budgeting.

· We are doing this because we will be looking at non-General 1 funding to see where we can pull some money in order to help us with ongoing costs related to Enrollment Management, Advertising, Marketing, and Communications, as an example.

· We need ongoing funds to be able to do bus and radio ads, billboards, produce and distribute the schedule, and place banners in different areas across the city.

· We also don’t have the Website Developer Content position and need to have money so that we can keep doing the inreach and outreach we need to increase enrollment.

· VPSS Shears has already been looking at the Enrollment Services area in relation to our Student Centered Funding Formula work that we need to do along with Guided Pathways, etc. 

· There is a reorganization conversation happening around this position which was categorically funded; the Dean of Enrollment Services.

· They are looking at it to see how we can have a managerial position in that area that meets all of the goals set out.

· It has been assessed that how it was when it was created only a year and a half ago, has not been working out very well.

· The reorganization is around the management position for now because that position is vacant.

Office of Instruction

· VPI Hay reported on the $50K reductions in the Office of Instruction.
· Director Slaughter indicated that she is going to take $5K of the reduction which was for Tenure Review (increasing Business Services’ reductions from $10K to $15K and reducing the Office of Instruction from $50K to $45K).
· VPI Hay noted that the primary thing that she needs to keep for Fund 1 is the cost for ASL interpreters.
· The more faculty members are getting involved in different initiatives, the more money they will cost for interpretation.

· They have increased quite a bit in 2018-2019 and they are getting together to see how to best keep the cost down without having limitations for the faculty members.

· A significant amount is being cut from the VPI’s travel budget.

· The travel budget sometimes includes Office of Instruction, Classified Staff so she cannot cut too much.

· The “Non-Teaching Assignment” reduction is the Library.

· Because the Library will be a somewhat complicated situation next year as two of the Faculty members will be on leave in the Fall, she will need to have funds for backfill.

· They were able to use PASS funds to be able to have the Instructional Aide to be a one-year permanent position.

· This allowed the reduction from Clerical Hourly in the amount of $13.5K.

· They have also cut $5.2K from Student Assistants, for now.
· Because of Strong Workforce, Dean Gamez indicated that they could cut all of his travel.

President Tomaneng requested approval of the reductions.

Motion to approve: Alejandria Tomas motioned to approve accepting the reductions.

Second by: Sam Gillette

All in favor

Opposed: None

Abstentions: None

President Tomaneng will send a communication to the campus about these reductions.
Like last year, the Chancellor had just made a decision on what to accept from the PGC Recommendations last week.
· They weren’t clear what the deadline was going to be; if it was going to be a May 1st deadline.

· It ended up that the reductions with the General Fund 1 discretionary needed to be submitted also on May 1st and May 2nd.
· BCC is a little late in terms of submitting, but we will be submitting today.

Other items related to the fiscal aspects and reduction that President Tomaneng shared are that she did get an update this morning regarding the Classified Hourly positions.

· She believes that the District is still in negotiations with our Classified Union, SEIU, around the part-time hourlies but the impact on the District and the colleges is still the same; we are not being allowed to hire new hourly positions unless it is safety and compliance.

· That still has to go through a review process.

· If there are departments that need part-time hourlies, instructional assistants, other areas; maybe part-time in Multimedia Arts, we need to find the money in order to either hire part-time permanent with benefits or find the money to hire a full time.

· No temporary employees anymore.

· The only way that we as a college will be able to do that if we are going to meet safety and compliance needs will be to reorganize and restructure our areas to free up funding.

· This includes interpreters, child development workers for the other colleges and DSP&S.

· She believes that in the Student Services area Vice Chancellor Cifra is going to be calling a meeting with the VPSSs and other DSP&S Coordinators and whoever has interpreting to have a conversation about how we are going to maintain this.
For clarification, Alejandria asked does it mean we can’t hire interpreters.
Response: Yes, hourly. You can hire full-time or part-time permanent but not hourly.
Comment: Isn’t that compliance?

Response: It is compliance but it is what we have been told.

Jennifer Lenahan commented on a Veteran’s grant situation that was written before this, specifically for an hourly person to work in the Veteran’s Resource Center.

· She shared her concern about having to send the funds back to the State.

· She feels there should be exceptions as the funds were designated for this purpose.
President Tomaneng added that if the college has specific needs based on what we will be looking at for Program Review, it will require us to do review our budgets.

· We will have to make some hard decisions if we are going to need more staffing to meet these demands.

· Again that is why she wants us to get started on thinking differently about how we are budgeting even with the categorical funding.

· Because this is our College Roundtable for Planning and Budgeting, we will be looking at everything and making some decisions.

· She doesn’t want us to keep rolling over budgets anymore that are outside of Program Review or outside of alignment with what we are trying to do to move the needle.
· She believes that the other colleges are going to be engaging in that work.

· The District is already engaging in conversations about reorganization and Chancellor White has made it very clear that they are doing that and each of the colleges are doing the same thing.

More information will come.  President Tomaneng is requesting strong participation on May 29th for the half day Strategic Planning Meeting.
· We will also be looking at the Parcel Tax and how we spend the last year of it, based on what is allowable.

· As the Parcel Tax is renewed, thanks to the taxpayers, we are going to have to make some informed decisions based on the enrollment decline that we have experienced district-wide.

· The Parcel Tax is not going to be a fund to keep low enrolled classes going. Chancellor White has also made this very clear.
· We are going to back to an idea of:

· Can we do different things?

· Can we align with some of the initiatives so that we can move the needle to increase transfer and success and persistence and address all of those elements of the Student Centered Funding Formula?

· All of the initiatives that we have been asked to do, we have to start looking at our money differently. Instead of saying the same thing every year regarding resources and lack of funds, we are the ones that are making decisions about how we use our categoricals.

· Once the Veterans funds go away, if we are committing to setting some things up, we should be thinking in the long term around sustainability.

· We have to be cautious about new programs that we start as well if we don’t have a sustainable fiscal plan to keep them afloat and solvent.


	5. PCCD Revised Strategic Goals

	Leader: Rowena Tomaneng
Documents: StatePCCD Goals - Final Draft 4.24.19
· The State PCCD Goals document is being shared at all of the colleges with governance. President Burns, Merritt College and Mario Rivas, Merritt Senate President will be doing the presentations and handling the vetting that happens at the Board level starting next week.
· The State Board of Governors for Community Colleges with the State Chancellor have worked on a Vision for Success document and have identified aggressive 10-year goals for the system.
· They are requiring all of the Community Colleges to align their strategic goals with the Vision for Success goals.

· Our College Researcher, Phoumy Sayavong, has been working with us on the alignment document with the BCC Strategic Goals.

· He did a first pass to share information where we were aligned already.

· He is going to come back to College Roundtable at the next meeting and give us an updated document. 
· The District had to also produce an alignment document with a revision of the District Strategic Goals.

· There was a subcommittee that was tasked to do that work that began prior to last summer 2018 after former Chancellor Laguerre held a half-day Strategic Planning Retreat at the District.

President Tomaneng reviewed the document that they developed. (See StatePCCD Goals – Final Draft 4.24.19).
Goal One: Completion 

· We have mapped our Strategic Goals to the District’s goals and vice-versa.

· A global activity or action item was read in regards to the completion of OnePeralta by December 2019, in addition to detailed, focused priorities on all technology and in-person customer service areas that students experience (A.1.).
· President Tomaneng noted that the document has action items that the majority of the colleges have talked about as a need in order for us to increase completion in these degree areas for our students.

· Alignment of the Guided Pathways work and also the work happening in Strong Workforce and Student Equity is noted in (B.2.).

· When she first started, how BCC addressed Build Programs of Distinction (C.) was to allocate monies from Student Equity to start an UMOJA program because African American students, and even now, continue to be disproportionately impacted.

· That was one area of distinction that we were building.

· We were also starting to build the Veterans’ Student Center Resource work as an area in the Student Services but not a lot of money came with the Veterans’ Center except for staff support.
· To emphasize this aspect of viability (C.3.);

· Program Review is supposed to be showing all of the data that either indicates to BCC that institutionally we are doing very well in a specific program or department or we are not doing well.

· Part of the reorganization and restructuring conversation that is starting District-wide is to really look at program viability and, if we have programs that have historically not been doing well, for a number of years, and are not meeting all of our goals, we are to seriously look at program discontinuance.
· One area that we know that we suffer from as a District has to do with communication (D.3.); clear collaboration and communication between the colleges and the District and vice versa.

· We have a lot of communication gaps, even if we send emails out.

· Some colleges have regular newsletters and we try to report as best we can.

· The Chancellor has the C-Direct but it is always ways, especially in governance meetings, that we are not doing very well with communication of information and transparency.
· We need to really look at providing resources to make sure our students are successful completing degrees and certificates (E.1.).

President Tomaneng will ensure that everyone has the document and will also attach it to BCC-FAS.  She noted that there is a level of detail that is trying to align all of the work that we have been asked to do by State initiatives and also internally, recognizing that some of the decision making of activities is a localized process because each campus is unique and for some of the disproportionate impacted groups there is also a slight variation. 

She opened the topic up for questions. No additional questions on the subject were presented.  The committee was reminded again that the document will go to the Board twice.  Also, when she gets the PowerPoint presentation for next week she will also share it with the campus. 

	6. Shared Governance Reports: Academic Senate, Classified Senate, ASBCC

	Academic Senate (Report by Kelly Pernell)
· Last week at the Senate meeting they endorsed the District job description for College District Education Coordinator position.

· The will be putting a call out to appoint or reappoint the Distance Education Coordinator for the 2019-2020 Academic Year.

· The TLC Coordinator position closed and they will be interviewing candidates.
· Last week they also endorsed our college in signing a Letter of Intent to join the CVC OEI Consortium, California Virtual College, Online Educational Initiative. 

· Letter of Intent to be signed by:

· College President

· Academic Senate President

· Possibly as a whole Peralta Community College District may be able to join the consortium in June or July of 2020.

· This will provide access to a lot of resources for faculty to build online courses that meet Distance Education standards with the OEI rubric.
· She is hopeful that they will receive the newly appointed or elected Department Chairs for 2019-2020 and believes elections closed this past Friday.

· VPI Hay confirmed that the results have been sent out.

· The Chair of Chairs needs to be elected by the new members.

Classified Senate (Report by Jennifer Lenahan)
· They are in the process of soliciting nominations for Classified Employee of the Year.
· They are due back on Wednesday and will be reviewed by Senate President Lenahan and Senate Secretary/Treasurer, Kye Ocasio-Pare.

· A name will be provided to President Tomaneng by Wednesday afternoon.

· She initially had a problem getting responses but received additional nominations after sending a follow-up email.

· Elections will start on May 13th for the following positions:
· President

· Vice President

· Secretary/Treasurer

· Their last meeting will be on Wednesday, May 9th.

· Hermia Yam and VPSS Stacey Shears will be presenting.

· They haven’t heard anything about the 4/10s. She noted that the received an email from the union saying nothing has been decided yet.
· She understands that the President heard to go ahead and plan for it and she is hearing not to plan for it.

· President Tomaneng indicated that they have had employees submit their schedules because they know what they are doing with the 4/10s.

· Whether it is resolved or not, the message went out early to request the schedule.

· Jennifer shared her problem with the 4/10s which is that it is all or none. 

· They want us to provide a schedule eight weeks in advance and sometimes we don’t know what that will be.

· There may be two weeks that she does not want to work 10-hour days and might want to take vacation time and work an 8-hour day.

· Even though she knows it is not set in stone, she thinks that if it is going forward they should expect everyone to turn in our forms as usual, as opposed to ahead of time; as things change.

· President Tomaneng thanked Jennifer for working on Classified Employee of the Year.
· She shared that they present the award during Classified Appreciation which is scheduled for this Friday afternoon on the 10th.

Associated Students of Berkeley City College (Report by Alejandria Tomas)

· Ally reported that ASBCC members had fun during Student Success Day and expressed her thanks.
· They were able to get interest from students who will be coming to BCC next year for the vacant ASBCC positions.

· They made a list with email addresses and phone numbers and will be contacting them.

· ASBCC is now busy mentoring the incoming ASBCC members for next year.

· They only have two more meetings and new members will be partnering up with the outgoing members.

	7. Good of the Order/Announcements

	Student Success Day (Rowena Tomaneng)

· Last week we had a lot of visibility for the college, even through this weekend.

· On Monday we had about 250 community members attend the Near Normal Man screening in the evening.

· As she talked with some of the community members they expressed that it was the first time they had been to BCC and they loved being on campus and seeing a couple of the floors.

· She congratulated the Student Services and Office of Instruction teams with the Learning Communities staff, on their level of participation on Friday when we had our high school students and the Berkeley Adult students here for Student Success Day.
· There was really good energy and she looks forward to enrollment and seeing many of the students in the Summer and Fall.

· Because we are a host for the Bay Area Book Festival we had a lot of visibility over the weekend too.

· The event is growing with people coming in from the East Bay Region and San Francisco.
· We have to keep doing more and more of those activities for visibility for enrollment.

CVC OEI Representative on Campus/Faculty Attending Graduation(Kelly Pernell)

· Kelly announced that our DE Coordinator, Chris Bernard invited a representative from CVC OEI for this Wednesday at college hour to answer questions and talk about the benefits of joining CVC OEI.
· She reported that invitations were sent out to faculty for graduation as we they are trying to prepare to have enough chairs on stage.

Graduation tickets (Alejandria Tomas)

· Graduation will be held on Thursday, May 23rd.

· Ally reported that she has the tickets for faculty, staff and administrators.

Q. Do students have to have tickets?

Response: Yes. They can pick them up from Zellerbach. Ally will have 500 tickets to issue during GradFest on May 14, 15, and 16 so students will not have to go to Zellerbach to pick them up.

· International Graduation will be held on Thursday, May 16th.

· LatinX Graduation will be held on Thursday, May 16th.

· The African American Graduation will be held on Saturday, May 18th.

Weekly Calendar of Events

Q.  Natalia Fedorova asked if it is possible to receive weekly emails about current activities like they have for student activities.
· Weekly announcements are helpful.
· It would be nice to have for faculty and staff. 
· So many things are happening and separate emails are hard to keep track of.

Response: President Tomaneng responded that this is a good suggestion and reminded her that we have the Messenger that goes out every two weeks which contains the Calendar of Events.
Comment: Having it on a weekly basis makes a big difference. Are all of the events announced today, announced in the last Messenger?
Response: Yes. It covers two weeks’ worth of events.

· There is also the weekly Calendar of Events listed on the website.

Comment: Some people aren’t going to go and look at a calendar. 

· It is so much easier if you provide information at once, on a weekly basis for faculty and staff.

· President Tomaneng clarified that what she is hearing from her which other people have said before is that we do try to send everything out. 
· There are supplemental flyers and social media.

· At some point, people have to be a little more active if they are interested in engaging in activities. They should actually open her emails or the Messenger.

· She has been told by some people that they don’t open things, even from the President’s office that are announcing activities. They will open it later or delete it.

· It is always a challenge but we are trying to do the best that we can.

Q.  PIO Felicia Bridges asked Natalia what would she suggest.

Response: she would send events for the following week on Fridays.

· Kelly stated that maybe we could consider putting up a bulletin board in the mailroom.

· It was also noted that events are shown on the monitors.

President Tomaneng noted that Felicia has taken the input and they will see if they can try it another way.

	8. Meeting Adjourned

	Co-Chairs Tomaneng and Pernell adjourned the meeting.

	Next Meeting:  Monday, May 20, 2019, 12:20 p.m., Room 451A/B


Minutes taken: Cynthia D. Reese, 981.2851, creese@peralta.edu[image: image1.jpg]
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